Georgetown Board of Health

1 Library Street Georgetown, MA 01833- Tel. 978-352-5720
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Minutes of Meeting
March 22, 2023
Chair, Dana Shuttleworth opened the meeting at 4:30p.m. Also attending was Board Member Paul Thompson, and Health Director, William Holt.  1 Absent, Health Inspector, Virginia Bacon
Interested board member – Peter Lawler attended meeting, board discussed what BOH does, he gave the board some of his background.  BOS voting on 3/27/2023 to appoint him.

Update on Covid 19, Health Director, Bill Holt let the board know that on May 11, 2023 the Governor’s Office will declare COVID19 Public Health emergency over.
101 Lakeshore Dr. –Board asked who installed, Pearson’s.

Goats to Go- who does our Landcap mowing has asked for an increase in                payment.  Board discussed fee $1100 per mowing at twice a year $2200 a year.  Mayer Company $2200 per Mowing, $4400 per year. Looking to obtain 1 or 2 more estimates to compare Mayer. Paul Thompson tabled until April 19,2023 next BOH meeting.
Health Director’s Report’s: Health Director, Bill Holt went over the following data with the board.
Town Health related issues. Covid, Monkeypox, Other: 

Covid 19: positive case update:

2/7 to 2/13 

7 days

2 cases

2/14 to 2/20

7 days

1 case

2/21 to 2/27

7 days

2 cases

1/28 to 3/06

7 days 
2 cases
3/07 to 3/13

7 days 
2 cases
3/14 to 3/20         7 days            1 case.
Total


42 days 
10 cases an avg. of 1.67 cases/week. 
This is a significant decrease from the previous month’s weekly rate – of 8+ cases per week. 

Monkey Pox:   Update

No cases reported in Georgetown 
Complaints Received:  Health Director, Bill Holt went over the following complaints that came to the BOH office.
Middle Road resident complained about odor and un-sightliness of 

dumpster and grease trap at Nicki’s Restaurant.  Addressed the situation 

with the owner and they were relocated on the site. 

521 Baldpate owner complained about propane odor coming from the 

running cars at the property of the adjacent owner.  This is not a Public 

Health emergency with respect to hazardous materials.  With respect to 

safety, it is a matter for the Fire Department to address, depending on the 

level of odor observed, as it could indicate a leak in a tank and a potential 

fire hazard.

This is the same location that reported excessive noise, exhaust odors, 

odors of window cleaner, and a potential non-conforming automotive 

repair business.

I have visited the site on many occasions, typically in the days following 

the complaints and have not observed significant noise, or odors not 

commonly encountered with normal residential use.  The owner does 

appear to have a collection of cars, boats and other powered vehicles, 

which have been determined to be the owner’s personal property by the 

interim Building Inspector Glen Clohecy. The Board asked if any action is required by the BOH, none is.
BOH Permits, Inspections, restaurants, food service, septic, animals:  

Reminders sent out to several installers regarding renewing their installers 

permits.  Most have replied. 

Reminders sent to several Engineers regarding outstanding As-built plans and 

CoC for several properties.

Inquiry on Tobacco sales permit for a unit located at 39-41 West Main Street 

(Eagle Building). Provided the person with the Tobacco Regulations and 

application.  Informed them that they would also need a State permit and a 
Business permit from the Town Clerk.   The Board asked about vapes and E-cigarettes, Health Director noted that regulations do not prohibit sale of E-Cigarettes except to anyone under 2, no mention of vapes.  State law prohibits sale of flavored vapes.   
Septic Reviews Received/Approvals Issued:

1.)  11 Crescent Street - Residential addition (treated as new construction), reviewed and approved.
2.)  Chute Road – Residential new construction – this is the lot off Chute/Parish Road that is next to the 9 unit development.  Under review.  The board asked if this was 66 Parish Road, same owner, different lot with same access drive.  
Budget Items :  No issues with budget.  Paul Thompson asked if we could rename the expense accounts – Speak with Town Accountant, Mary McKenney & Town Administrator, Orlando Pacheco.
Septic System Installation Inspections: 

35 Charles Street – Repair Residential Pump/Micro Fast and Final 
Update – the fast treatment unit has just been
installed as of Tuesday March 21st. The house is
nearly completed, but remains unoccupied.  The board asked if it was done yet, not yet.
101 Lake Shore Drive– Repair Residential
All of the above installation permits/inspection require tank, bed bottom inspection, sand, system piping and d-box final inspection, and final grading inspections. 

83 North Street  - 
Inspected failing system for Conservation issues at the request of the owner.  There are wetlands and a perennial stream located on or near the back of the property.   The 100 foot wetland buffer extends into the lot, as well as the 100 foot riverfront, and 200 foot riverfront areas. It is my estimation that any proposed replacement system would be located within the 200 foot riverfront area which is allowable by Title 5 and the Wetland Protection Act.  A permit with Conservation may be required, and an application submitted to the Commission.
Department reviews:
Conservation:  

Reviewed the following Conservation application for compliance with BOH approval and permit issued.

38 Brook Street & 175 Central Street- The Board asked about Conservation Commission, noted that plans were submitted to Conservation Commission appear to be the same as approved by the BOH.
10 Mill Street- Reviewed with board.
Zoning Board of Appeals:

Reviewed the following ZBA applications for compliance with BOH approval and permits issued.

34 East Main Street (Dunbarton Tavern) multifamily use permit.  Retesting with Jim Scanlon to redesign.  The board asked how many units, 2 with 3 bedroom each.
The property was previously approved for a 10-bedroom use. The project was reduced to two units, the approved system could support 5 bedrooms in each unit.  It is my understanding the number of proposed bedrooms may be reduced to 8 total which may allow the applicant to re-submit a revised design for the 8-bedroom use.

203 North Street. Proposed in-law apartment. 

The BOH witnessed soil testing over a year ago to allow a new system to be designed in compliance with the BOH regulations and Title 5.

The proposed design has yet to be submitted, but it is anticipated that it will be provided soon.  Reviewed with board. 
188 East Main Street – proposed multi-family use (seven units)

The BOH witnessed soil testing over a year ago to allow a new system to be designed in compliance with the BOH regulations and Title 5.

The proposed design has yet to be submitted, but it is anticipated that it will be provided soon.  This will also require a Site Plan Review by the Planning Board.  Discussed number of units status with board, still with ZBA, also needs Planning Board approval.  
206 West Main Street (Former Giadano’s Restaurant) Multi Family proposed 

development.  Revised Site Plans are being re-submitted to ZBA, Planning Board, and Conservation. The BOH witnessed soil testing over a year ago to allow a new system to be designed in compliance with the BOH regulations and Title 5. The proposed design has yet to be submitted, but it is anticipated that it will be provided soon. Discussed status with the board, have not received new plan yet. 

Other BOH Business: 

Opening soil testing and installation season early, based on weather conditions. The board approved to open the season as of 3/23/2023.

Public Health Excellence Grant Update:

Coalition of 9 communities seeking to obtain $300,000 yearly grant for use for Public Health Services only by the Coalition. Amesbury, Merrimac, West Newbury, Groveland, Georgetown, Newbury, Newburyport, Rowley and Topsfield. Amesbury is the lead Town, with each town having a vote in the governing body. MAHB, (Michael Hugo) is assisting the Towns to organize the Coalition and to establish the governing body. MA DPH oversees the application process and awards the grants. We have completed the initial application process and are moving forward with the creation of the Municipal Agreements required to establish the Coalition. All local BOH in the Coalition, retain their full powers within their towns.  The purpose of this is to provide additional resources that can be used to provide funding for services needed by each town as is identified by a Capacity Assessment.  A resource provided may be specific to an individual town, to several of the towns, or to all of the member towns.  A Shared Services Coordinator, will oversee the coalitions shared personnel (nurses, inspectors, soil evaluators, office administrative Staff), will disburse equipment (EMA, electronics, software, etc.), and offer membership fees, seminars and public health training courses provided by the following groups: MHOA, MAHB, NEHA, DEP and MDPH.   The Grant has been funded annual (potentially for 20+ years) and will pay for the expenses of all the above.  The funds are coming from Government grants (ARPA funds and others set aside specifically for Public Health use).  Discussed with the board, they seemed to be on board as long as BOH keeps authority, Paul Thompson asked about use of the funds for multi-community Hazardous Waste Day.  The board also asked about sharps kiosk at Police Station or Town Hall.  
Updates: 

Status of 141 A North Street.  No new information from the applicant or his engineer who is still working on the design plans not yet submitted. The board asked me to speak with Jim Scanlon to check on status of design.   
MINUTES OF MEETING - Motion:  By Paul Thompson to approve the February 8, 2023 minutes as written, Seconded:  By Dana Shuttleworth, unanimous.

Meeting Adjourned 6:02 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,

Virginia Bacon
_______________________





__________________________
Dana Shuttleworth - Chair                                     Paul Thompson -Vice Chairman
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